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While I hesitate to be so bold and so open as to come clean on my 
intents in this paper, I see no way around admitting that this is an 
initial attempt to outline a very broad theory of schooling.  Not so 
long ago, and perhaps still today, this would be called an exercise in 
constructing a grand theory.  In what I hope is a very non-grand 
manner, in this paper I attempt to work toward what I take to be a 
strategically viable theory of schooling.  Here the notion of 
"strategically viable" carries at least two meanings.  In the first 
moment, I seek to construct a theory of schooling that is politically 
viable in the sense of being capable of producing systemic knowledge of 
schooling (in the form of descriptions and explanations) which is 
intended to be persuasive in the field of schooling, recognising that 
field (in most cases) to be highly related to the State and, more 
specifically, the field of educational policy.  In essence, this notion 
of strategically viable is my response to Marx's Eleventh Theses on 
Feurerbach ("..the point of philosophy is to change (the world)".  In a 
very related second moment, recognising that the forms of knowledge 
produced by theories are constructed in relation to many, many 
different and sometimes competing political interests, I seek to 
produce a theory of schooling that is strategically viable in the sense 
that the form of knowledge on which it is built remains, for a lack of 
a better term, "anti-fascist."  That is, while the need for relatively 
stable knowledge is essential along multiple dimensions (political, 
philosophical, sociological), I whole heartedly recognise past attempts 
to produce such theories of schooling have resulted in stagnant, 
congealed understandings.  Whether or not this work ever produces the 
knowledge it seeks to produce is something I am willing, because I 
must, leave for history to decide.



Where does this work fit?
To begin, I would first like to analytically position this work in 
relation issues of globalisation and cultural hybridity.  There are 
some other positional relations which should be evident below; but, I 
make this positioning explicit for two reasons.  First, I think without 
making this position explicit it would not be readily seen by many 
readers.  The works I draw on have often been positioned in opposition 
to each other and this opposition itself is something I find 
unfortunate and unnecessary.  My sense of these oppositions relates to 
my second reason for what is admittedly a cursory, introductory 
excursion over extant globalisation literature.  That is, part of the 
reason I find existing theoretical oppositions unfortunate is that 
there remain, to my knowledge, huge theoretical gaps left undeveloped 

in the space between competing theories, especially so within what I 
know of globalisation analyses.  To the extant I might lace rhyzomatic 
threads within this space, I take this work to offer an as yet 
unarticulated theoretical strategy.
Throughout the English-speaking academic world, so-called 
"globalisation" has become a central concern, especially over the past 
decade or so.  Indeed, across a wide range of disciplines, including 
sociology, psychology, philosophy, anthropology, history, literature, 
economics and education, the academic literature currently dedicated to 
understanding social relations of a global scale is now vast.  
Following on from a long and protracted period of unresolved 
theoretical debate, the current centrality of the problem of 
globalisation has been seen by some social theorists as a step beyond 
previous debates between structural and modernist theories, on the one 
hand, and so-called post-structural and postmodern theoretical 
transgressions, on the other (e.g. Featherstone and Lash, 1995).  In 
such re-inscriptions of past theories, analyses of globalisation are 
said to offer new analytical languages based in metaphors of space, 
geography and networks (e.g., Latour, 1995).
Outside the field of educational research, very little is typically 
said about the functions of schooling in the larger networks of 
globalisation studied.  The major exception to this observation is 
within that body of globalisation literature which raises issues of 
national identity and citizenship.  However, within the non-educational 
literature on citizenship and its implications for education, most of 
the argumentation either a) carries assumptions of a unified rational 
subject or b) address issues of multi-culturalism with a commodified 
conception of culture and identity.  Often, this is strangely the case 
even within analyses of hybrid identities (e.g. Pieterse, 1995).
Within the field of education, a large body of literature has begun to 
address questions of globalisation building on nearly every line of 
analysis found outside the educational literature.  Commodified 
conceptions of culture are as common in educational research as they 
are outside of education.  For example, many analyses of multicultural 
education are based on understandings of culture in which cultural 



identity is presumed to be represented by static, celebratory icons of 
so-called cultural difference.  In fact, much of the popular research 
in multicultural education and most of the well known multicultural 
curriculum reforms are based on constructions of culture embodied in 
what I would call objectified cultural artefacts, be it new canons of 
so-called African-centric knowledge, tokenistic celebratory "days", or 
cuisine (see McCarthy, 1993). The view of culture operating in such 
research and development is commodified in the sense that culture is 
seen to be identifiable in objects, either physical objects or 
objectified notions of time (a day) or objectified constructions of 
knowledge (a canon).  As objects, such forms of cultural presentations 
become the commodity in the economics of political compromises.

Hybridity is the sign of the productivity of colonial power, its 
shifting forces and fixities; it is the name for the strategic reversal 
of the process of domination through disavowal . . . For the colonial 
hybrid is the articulation of the ambivalent space where the rite of 
power is enacted on the site of desire, making its objects at once 
disciplinary and disseminatory . . .  (Bhabha, 1994, 112)
This is, of course, not the only body of educational research working 
within the problematic of globalisation.  In what can be seen as a 
distinct body of post-colonial analyses, many educational theorists 
have drawn from literary studies, for example, to redefined 
understandings of race and culture.  In these post-colonial analyses, a 
main emphasis has been on the historically contingent construction of 
race and the mutable role education has played within larger 
socio-political struggles over race.  As an example, one path of this 

research highlights the ways in which even blatantly colonial forms of 
curriculum can, in certain historical constellations, work toward a 
counter-hegemonic construction of race (McCarthy, in press).  Another 
clear path of post-colonial analyses in education is in the 
articulation of cultural hybridity and its implication for feminist 
pedagogies (e.g. Singh, 1995).
In this post-colonial educational research, I would argue we have a 
very different and important understanding of culture operating.  That 
is, while the political, macro-level, public representations of hybrid 
identities clearly are often an axis of this research, it has been 
built from a "deep" concept of culture in which the basic dispositions 
of subjectivities are at issue.  As many authors within the social 
space of post-colonial analysis have pointed out, the notion of 
hybridity can only make any sense in relation to hegemony; and, it is 
this observation that reminds us that these constructions of 
post-colonial analysis are often set in opposition to analyses of 
educational inequality in which theories of cultural reproduction are 
said to carry presumptions about schooling smoothly functioning in a 
totalising fashion (and, supposedly, lack sufficient notice of "human 
agency").
What I hope this framing of globalisation literature and studies in 



cultural hybridity makes clear is that each current path of research 
that attempts to link schooling into larger studies of globalisation 
carries its own theoretical limitations and these limitations are often 
the bases for perceived oppositions.  From this framing, the elements I 
seek to draw together from this work should be relatively clear.  
First, I work from a conception of culture that focuses on "deep" 
dispositions which are often unconscious, that is time-space sensitive, 
and that is based in an understand of practice.  While not always the 
case, I find this notion of culture (besides being more empirically 
accurate) closely linked with social-psychological studies of multiple 
subjectivities, and is the basis on which I would claim that an 
analytical congruence exists between theories of hybrid 
micro-identities (as opposed to group political representations of 
hybridity) and post-structural analysis of multiple subjectivities.
This link between hybridity and multiple subjectivity is, I think, not 
a contentious claim; but making this link explicit is an important step 
for my analysis. That is, where post-colonial studies of race, culture 
and identity have been immensely helpful in articulating and describing 
"the realities" of life in contemporary societies, they have been weak 
in their structural sociological moments.  Where Hall looks to link 
hybridity into a structural analysis, for example, he does so by 
reference to hegemony.  Hall's specific history and connection with 
cultural Marxism make this link understandable, but that history does 
not make up for the limitations concepts constructed for literary 
analysis bring into a post-modern empirically based sociology.  Simply 
put, the concept of hegemony remains potentially totalising, and/or 
highly reliant on modes of analysis that remain (at least for now) 
rhetorically unreliably within the State.  Overall then, one axis of 
the thesis I seek to construct would be positioned in the oppositions I 
find in studies of cultural hybridity, in the oppositions between a 
historically dynamic conception of multiple subjectivities and 
conceptions of the bio-technical regimes of our global networks.

A skeleton of the theory
If there is a basic grounding point from which this theory is being 
constructed, it is on the basis of an observation about the way in 
which schooling as a "world cultural institution" operates in the 
production of educational inequalities.  This observation is, of 
course, constructed within historically specific space-time parameters 
and is made up from a more detailed set of propositions about 
schooling.  In past articulations, I have set out this observation in 

seven distinct propositions:
  1.That the inhabitable planet has been divided into entities called 
Nation-States, and this fact, in itself, represents the development of 
a world-cultural system.
  2.That within most of the planet's nation-states, formal educational 
systems have been constructed.
  3.That these educational systems are demonstrably quite similar and 



thereby mark a further advance of a world-culture.
  4.That these modern educational systems, in every instance, are 
demonstrably associated with social inequality.
  5.That schooling is demonstrably intertwined in the processes of 
producing each nation-state's societal inequality.
  6.That a basic medium by which schools produce social inequality is 
knowledge, most obviously embodied in official and hidden curriculum.
  7.That underlying the educational production of social inequality is 
the relationship between power and curriculum.  (Ladwig, 1996, 
pp.10-11.)
This articulation of a beginning point for a theory of schooling itself 
builds from a wide array of educational theory and research, some of 
which is quite well known (most obviously the sociology of school 
knowledge surveyed in Ladwig, 1996).  What is perhaps not clear about 
this beginning point it the degree to which schooling is seen here as 
but one of those "bio-technical regimes of our global networks."
Pace Hunter (1994), I would argue that world development of schooling 
and its specific technologies have not been entirely accidental.  While 
I might nearly agree that the modus operandi of school is strongly 
based in a bio-technical moral coding, a pastoral duty as Hunter calls 
it, it is also clear that alternative technologies of schooling have 
been available but not adopted.  In addition to the research 
specifically questioning the role of schooling as a world-cultural 
institution (e.g. Boli and Ramirez, 1986; and Meyer, Kamens and 
Benavot, 1992), one can easily point the a large number of examples in 
which trans-national organisations have directly influenced the 
development of specific forms of schooling, building school systems of 
particular kinds, around the globe.  The most obvious agencies that 
have been involved in such developments include UNESCO and the World 
Bank.  For the purposes of this paper, however, the task is to show how 
this very stark skeleton of a framework might be fleshed out in a broad 
theory of schooling.

What are the tissues in this theory?
Without going over old ground too much, recall that explanation of 
educational inequality have come to rely, almost exclusively (there are 
some stalwart materialist Marxists still around), on notions of 
cultural difference to explain the degree to which students from 
dominated social groups fail.  In this view, students who come to 
schooling from various cultural backgrounds which are not incorporated 
in school practices are globally excluded from the formal school 
systems around the planet.  As just two examples, whether we try to 
build this explanation from the work of Bourdieu and his notion of 
habitus, or from the work of Bernstein and his notion of code (or, for 
that matter from the work of some feminists and notions of masculine 
knowledges), our explanations for why social groups of students fail in 
schooling have come to rely on some notion of background or underlying 
cultural dispositions.  While I have argued, and will continue to 
argue, that we do not adequately understand the patterns of exclusion 
and success linked to these dispositional differences, some general 



insights seem sensible and empirically defensible.
Following along the lines of what Bernstein and his colleagues call 
realisation and recognition rules, it has been repeated demonstrated 
that specific forms of curricular knowledge are associated with the 
relative success of specific social groups (see, e.g. Morias, et al, 

1992).  While the specific social groups excluded from schooling varies 
from place to place around the globe, one main hypothesis here is that 
the forms and structures of knowledge typically sanctioned in schooling 
are made up from a relatively limited set and are relatively stable 
around the globe.  This may not seem a particularly contentious claim, 
but it is one made with little to no systematic empirical verification.
The current global overflow of "constructivist" pedagogies and 
Vygotskian psychological models (I have personally seen these models 
being held up as the next waves of wondrous education on four 
continents) may well mark a shift in the empahsis that is called for in 
schools -- that is, if schools manage to deliver what is being asked of 
them now.
More important, these fortunate children learn how to conceptualise 
problems and solutions.  The formal education of an incipient symbolic 
analyst thus entails refining four basic skills: abstraction, system 
thinking, experimentation, and collaboration.  (Reich, 1992, p.229)
Indeed, the research of James Gee and his colleagues (1996) raises very 
important questions about just whose interests are being served by the 
current educational restructuring moves to emphasise collaborative, 
information-dense pedagogies.  Effectively what Gee, Hull and Lankshear 
document is that the current collaboratively based school restructuring 
pedagogies ride in tandem with the demands of the newer forms of 
capitalism based on quality control technologies and information 
technologies.  The irony Gee, Hull and Lankshear make clear is that 
these forms of pedagogies were once those held up as benchmarks of 
progressive pedagogies.  (I should note, they are also those that fit 
well into Bernstein's early 1970s criticisms of new-middle-class school 
reforms.)
The current message about these "newer" forms of pedagogy is rather 
mixed, indeed.  For while Reich (1992) and many others point out that 
these forms of pedagogy are accessible only by a very small minority in 
the information based contexts of the planet, research into "successful 
school restructuring" in the US has demonstrated that when students 
from a variety of traditionally educationally unsuccessful social 
backgrounds do face "authentic" pedagogy, the production of educational 
inequality is effectively halted (Newmann and Associates, 1995).  This 
level of theoretical analysis is clearly a "next step" in building the 
broader theory of schooling, a step I would simply label a question of 
understanding the dynamics of  institutionalised pedagogy.
I know of no one who is particularly optimistic about the chances of 
schooling universally shifting its pedagogical practices (even within 
the industrialised countries), and so when examining the school 
restructuring success story we are left with a rather more stark 



example of  "the rich getting richer and the poor, poorer", although in 
this case the basic capital is culture and the rich may well look 
something like the crew of the Star Ship Enterprise -- every human 
speaking some variety of American English, and following the Federation 
Code of Ethics.  And this observation opens the steps from the 
institutional level to through whatever forms of regional association 
the twenty first century may bring (for now call them nation-states).  
I name this level vague because I have in mind whatever forms of 
organisation sponsor schooling.  At the moment, this is, by and large, 
a function of the State in most countries, but the current 
privatisation of schooling taking place around the planet may well, in 
the very near future, change this in the so-called centres of the 
world-systems.
By now, I would expect the reader to be wondering what this mapping of 
institutionalised, regulated schooling has to do with post-colonial 
conditions and cultural hybridity.  In effect what I think a global 
theory of schooling needs to do is juxtapose the simultaneous ebbs and 
flow of social incorporation found in world-institutions along side the 
descriptive realities documented in studies of globalised hybridity.  

Where I see striking similarities between various forms of "new" 
pedagogy around the globe, I also see striking similarity between the 
conditions in which cultural hybrids live and a number of other well 
documented form of subjectivity typically associated with marginalised 
groups.  That is, where cultural hybrids transgress across colonial 
boundaries, working-class lads, for example, who "make it" into middle- 
and upper- class professions transgress class-cultural boundaries, 
experience similar dispositional incongruences.  Another example of 
partially equivalent forms of multiple subjectivities has been 
discussed by Green and Bigum (1993), in this case built from questions 
about the effects of information technologies, have also been discussed 
in relation to the "newer" subjectivities of "youth culture."  From 
this last example, one might well ask if the Aliens in our classrooms 
are us.

Why is such a theory needed?
As one who continually questions claims that we need yet another 
theory, I would like to close by way of a justification for this work.  
To set up this justification consider an observation about something I 
consider an educational paradox of post-modernity.
Adult literacy projects around the globe, as many of you will know, 
have been highly influenced by the works of people concerned to offer 
emancipatory literacy projects to a host of indigenous populations.  
Aside from the theoretical debates which might question the Telos of 
such emancipatory projects, consider some basic realities in which 
these projects function.
It is not uncommon to find such emancipatory projects being constructed 
within the political struggles of indigenous populations which face, 



still today, colonialised forms of education in which literacy is based 
in the language and institutional practices of the colonisers.  Arguing 
for literacy programs based in indigenous languages, many critical 
literacy scholars will point out that underlying such struggles is much 
more than an issue of language per se.  Underlying such literacy 
struggles is an issue of cultural imperialism.
Given within these struggles each project attempts to build organically 
from the unique cultures of the peoples facing such cultural 
imperialism, one might expect a great diversity in the dynamics of 
these struggles.  But if we look at the details of what constitutes 
this cultural imperialism, we find oppositions to those forms of 
bureaucratic, institutionalised culture found in most forms of 
schooling around the globe.  In opposition to the individualisation of 
modern schooling, many, many indigenous struggles maintain a defence of 
group subjective identity.  In opposition to the linear demarcation of 
time and space found in the architecture and regimes of schooling we 
find indigenous struggles maintaining a defence of more fluid 
understandings of geography, the land, and our place in the time-space 
we inhabit.  In opposition to hierarchical forms of knowledge and 
classifications systems, we find indigenous knowledges defying the 
simple syllogisms of western logic.  In sum, we find a relatively 
common rejection of occidental bio-regimes of schooling.
There is, however, a huge irony here.  At one and the same time 
emancipatory educational projects seek to work outside of occidental 
bio-regimes, and seek to help indigenous peoples construct or maintain 
their own identities and culture, other trans-national networks are 
working very hard to exploit the land and resources on which these 
indigenous peoples live.  And the legal/ political power games which 
control the degree to which that land will be taken are not conducted 
in the culture of indigenous peoples, they are conducted in the same 
juridical-bureaucratic culture that has been rejected as irrelevant or 
at least seen to be related to the educational exclusion of dominated 
groups.  That is, the basis of these political struggles will be on 

ownership of land based on either individual claims (or group 
representatives embodied by individuals), set out in contracts based in 
linear understanding of time and space.
The paradox here should be fairly obvious.  If these emancipatory 
projects were entirely successful in producing unified rational 
subjects whose culture was wholly based in the so-called traditional 
culture of indigenous peoples, these indigenous people would be 
entirely without land, thereby having no way of surviving to maintain 
any culture at all.  Of course, the realities of such situations is 
much, much more complex than I just outlined; but the structure of the 
outline is meant to highlight the tensions, Catch-22s, and paradoxes 
faced by virtually any social group that survives outside of the 
dominant occidental culture of world institutions, especially so when 
the exemplar context is placed in the peripheries of the world-system.  
In this case, I presume we can be thankful that no regime is entirely 



totalising and no subjectivity is entirely unified (i.e. translators 
and cultural defectors exist aplenty).
In answer to the question "why do we need a global theory of 
schooling?", I would simply build from this brief description of but 
one of the paradoxes facing the world's cultures and point out that the 
role and functioning of schooling might well be understood in broad 
terms.  We can now safely predict that some form of inequality will be 
constructed and produced along side the development of school systems; 
and we can reasonably assert that where ever these mechanisms of 
marginalisation are put in place they, by themselves, will not be 
entirely successful in producing a totalised polity, nor totally 
unified subjects.  We are, however, a long way from making any 
practical assertions about how to build schooling differently.  Since 
the we know the practices of schooling trace around the global along 
trans-national networks, and we know many nation-states are facing 
attempts to build schooling more or less equitably from nation-state to 
nation-state, it seems advisable for those of us concerned about the 
marginalising effects of school to begin a rather collective attempt to 
more systematically understand the relations between our historically 
dynamics multiple subjectivities and the bio-technical regimes of 
schooling.  To the small extent a global theory of schooling might 
assist such an endeavour, its purpose would be served.
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